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ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

17th December 2015


PRESENT: Councillor Baker (Chair)

Councillors Caffrey, D Foster, Gallagher, Tagg (substitute for Councillor Benton), Taylor, Wilkinson (substitute for Councillor Press)
32 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel held on 12th November and 3rd December 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
33 PORTFOLIO HOLDER(S)/DIRECTOR - PRIORITIES AND CHALLENGES - MID YEAR REVIEW

Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Development, Councillor Lynn, Cabinet Member for Skills and the Environment and the Acting Director, Economy and Environment gave a presentation which provided a mid-year review of the Directorate's priorities and challenges.  At its meeting of 18th June 2015 this Panel received a presentation outlining the Directorates priorities for the next 12 months and this presentation was an opportunity for Councillor B Collins, Councillor Lynn and the Acting Director, Economy and Environment to provide an update on priorities and progress.
The Acting Director, Economy and Environment had identified the following priorities and challenges within the Directorate:
· Earlier in the year there had been capacity issues in the Directorate with senior officers leaving posts in June and July.  As a result of this, members of staff were being empowered to 'step up' and take on new roles and responsibilities.  Key posts were vacant in Highways and Transport and the new post of Head of Highways and Transportation had been created to resolve issues.  In Corporate Projects there were capacity issues as this was only a small team and a  number of key members of staff had left recently.
· There needed to be a change of culture within the Directorate, with members of staff having a 'can do' attitude.  Work was being carried out to encourage this.
· The Directorate was facing budget challenges with major savings still to be made.  There had been challenges in achieving the savings required on CAFM and Corporate work.  
· It was essential that the profile of Calderdale was promoted at City Region level.  Officers had been working hard to ensure that schemes which would be eligible for funding were ready to be submitted.  These schemes included schemes in North Halifax, funds for the new rail scheme and the new skills centre.
Members commented on the following issues:-
· Do funding allocations from the Leeds City Region have to be for work which would be completed by 2020?  In response, Officers advised that any funds allocated did have to be used by 2020.  The Directorate was pushing for key phases which included work on the A629.  Bids for other projects were being submitted.
Councillor Lynn had identified the following key areas within her portfolio:
· 2350 new apprenticeships had been created across the Borough which was a really significant achievement.  
· Unemployment continued to fall in the area - especially in high unemployment areas.
· Work was ongoing to strengthen our relationship with the college.  An area review of colleges was taking place which would promote more joint working and it was important that Calderdale didn't miss out.  Leeds City Region had set up a skills panel which was pressing for links in investment for construction skills.
· The Directorate needed to maximise its take on the European Investment Fund.
· The Directorate needed to secure jobs and training investment benefits and look at how it could do this.
· There were plans to look at a possible brokering service for smaller companies to use.
· New housing had been planned for the area including a scheme by Waites Living Space and a new scheme at Bramstone Street. There was pressure to provide new housing for older people with a target of over 500 new units by 2030.  There was a shared commitment to provide 100 new affordable homes per year.  
· The Beech Hill regeneration plan was moving forward and this would continue with the demolition of the three tower blocks.
· Officers from Environmental Health and Housing were working to improve conditions within private rented housing.
· The project started by the Calderdale Community Energy Company to fit solar panels would be revised due to government changes around solar feed in tariffs.
· The Calderdale Energy Future Strategy had set a target of a 40% reduction in carbon dioxide emissions which was a challenge.  A refit programme for Council buildings would upgrade facilities, reduce spend and reduce carbon dioxide emissions.
· The Local Development Plan Working Party had met five times and there had been a call for sites earlier this year.  The sites were needed to meet the growing needs of the population.  Consultations were ongoing on the sites and the Local Plan would be published in July 2016.  This would be submitted to Council for approval and would be subject to approval by the Secretary of State.
Members commented on the following issues:-
· What were the timescales for the Local Plan?  In response, Councillor Lynn advised that the consultation would run until Autumn 2016.  The final date for comments would be up to the date that the Plan was published.  The Plan must be in place by 2016/17.  

· Where would the workshops be held?  In response, Councillor Lynn advised that there would be an all Member briefing and seven workshops for the public to attend.  The workshops would be held in areas of significant growth.  The dates and venues of the workshops would be publicised.  Members of the public would be welcome to submit their views on the Plan in any format.

· Would the Skills Centre be part of the college? In response, Councillor Lynn advised that the Skills Centre would be developed in conjunction with the College.  The Skills Centre needed sub-regional significance and a survey was being carried out to establish what skills local employers wanted.  A case for a Skills Centre could then be based on demand.

· It had been agreed that the Housing Strategy should be reviewed.  What was the position on this?  In response, Councillor Lynn advised that the Strategic Housing Strategy 2015 – 2020 was in place and this was continuously monitored.  A Housing Forum Event has been organised so the Council could consult with partners across the housing sector and this would be fed into reviews of the Strategy.  There is also a Homelessness Strategy in place.  The Housing and Planning Bill would mean that the Strategy would need to be reviewed to reflect any changes.  Officers advised that a major piece of work was being carried out with Pennine Housing 2000 and the Local Plan would be fundamental to this. 

Councillor B Collins had identified the following key areas within his portfolio:     
· Support for the local economy – Calderdale was well regarded for the support it provided to local businesses.  The Economy and Investment Panel had been set up to support this.  Clifton had Enterprise Status and this was vital for economic growth.

· Markets were being used to generate income for other services which was not ideal.

· The 20mph programme had been welcomed by Calderdale residents, however, there had been complaints from First Bus about delays to services.
· Outside residential areas needed investment.

· Town Boards had been approved, however, the implementation of them would be difficult due to a lack of resources.  There was a government scheme which the Council may be able to use to support this.  

· There was a review of transport services taking place which needed to find major savings.  It was important that essential services were not jeopardised as a result. 

· The Capital Resources target had been difficult to achieve.  Buildings would need to be disposed of to meet priorities in other areas.
· The new waste contract comes into force next summer.  A target had been set for green waste and the goal was for Calderdale to be the top recycling local authority in the country.

· Flooding and flood prevention was still a major challenge.  There had been major rainfall across the country over the last few weeks and Calderdale had been lucky that there had been no major floods in the area.  There was a set of priorities to meet and lots of work still to be done with issues across Calderdale.  The programme of work would be reviewed and local MP’s would be lobbied to find partners to find money for this work.

· The Local Plan – the Council needed to develop the Local Plan as if it didn’t a Plan from Central Government would be imposed on us.  The housing targets for the area were considerable with the need for 12,000 new homes and we need to find a way to address this issue.  The plan was to involve local communities in this process. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· Residents were concerned that there had been no consultation in some areas and they were concerned about sites in their area.  Some residents had set up their own meetings to discuss the Plan.  In response, Councillor Collins advised that the Plan had been discussed at Ward Meetings and people had been asked for their opinions.  Councillor Lynn advised that representatives from First Bus had attended meetings to look at the Plan, hopefully they would use the information to develop bus services in the future.

IT WAS AGREED that the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Development, Cabinet Member for Skills and the Environment and the Acting Director, Economy and Environment be thanked for attending the meeting and providing an open and interesting presentation.

34 LOCAL ENVIRONMENT AND PUBLIC HEALTH DETAILED SCRUTINY REVIEW: CABINET RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATIONS
The Acting Director, Economy and Environment and the Director, Public Health submitted a written report which provided an update on the findings and recommendations of the Local Environment and Public Health Detailed Scrutiny Review.  A Review Group had been appointed by the Panel in the autumn of 2014 to undertake a detailed scrutiny review on the relationships between the local environment and public health in Calderdale.  The report of the Scrutiny Review Group had been submitted to Cabinet on 15th June 2015 to consider the findings and recommendations.  

The Review had identified nine recommendations which were appended to the report together with an update on the progress against each recommendation.

The Sustainable Housing and Environment Manager gave a presentation on affordable warmth.  In the last twelve months there had been more than double the amount of excess winter deaths.  Fuel poverty could be seen across all Wards and there were areas of inefficiency which needed to be tackled.  Long term savings could be made for householders and the NHS by reducing the number of excessively cold homes in the Borough.  

The Director, Public Health reported orally that Defra had published an Air Quality Plan and as a result there were proposals for several interventions.

Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Development attended the meeting and answered questions.

Members commented on the following issues:

· Recommendation two of the report asked Cabinet to ‘consider setting aside a proportion of the annual highways budget specifically for cycle path improvements.’ Had this idea been rejected?  In response, Officers advised that the maintenance budget and how it would be allocated was being looked at.  The cycle network consisted of lots of different aspects with the bulk of the network being in the remit of other owners such as the Canal Network who determined their own servicing and had a maintenance obligation.  There were also permissive cycle tracks which ran over land which was privately owned.  Councillor Collins advised that £375k had been spent on Route 66 in 2013/14 and money was spent on the cycle network every year.  The Council was committed to improving the cycle network, however, there had been pressure to use money for road repairs in the last few years.  Strategic investment was needed for the future.
· Did the Cycle Strategy cover cycling for pleasure or work?  In response, Officers advised that the Cycling Strategy covered cycling for both work and pleasure.  Data had shown that the number of people cycling had increased when there was better provision in an area.

· There were lots of reasons for cycling but one of the main ones was public health.  Improving cycle lanes and in turn increasing the number of cyclists could lead to savings in public health.  The provision of off road cycle lanes was essential for this.  

· There were areas where we needed to increase the number of people who were partaking in exercise but these areas were not suitable for cycle lanes.  It was important that money was not wasted by installing cycle lanes in areas where they would not be used.

· There were fluctuations in the number of deaths every winter.  Last year, some of the deaths may have been due to the flu jab not being effective.

· Some older people were unaware how to operate modern boilers.  In response, Officers advised that they would be visiting older people to advise them on how to operate new boilers.
· Some of the poorest people had no option but to use prepayment gas and electricity meters to pay for their fuel.  This was the most expensive way to purchase fuel.  

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) this Panel thanks Cabinet Members and Officers for their responses and taking forward the recommendations of the Local Environment and Public Health Detailed Scrutiny Review; and

(b) the Acting Director, Economy and Environment and Director, Public Health be requested to submit a written report to the meeting of this Panel scheduled for 30th June 2016 and six monthly thereafter which provides an update fuel poverty and affordable warmth which is covered in Recommendation 4 of the Local Environment and Public Health Detailed Scrutiny Review.   
35 TRAFFIC CONGESTION AND POLLUTION
The Acting Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report which provided information on tackling traffic congestion and pollution.  The main causes of traffic congestion in Calderdale were:-

· Economic growth;
· Planning decisions;

· Increasing affluence and increasing car ownership;

· Relative cost of public transport;

· Increased journey length; 

· Increase in population and increase in households; and 

· Constrained highway capacity.

Mapping of traffic congestion in West Yorkshire had been carried out at a high level as part of the development of successive Local Transport Plans.  This had used data derived from global positioning systems (GPS) to derive average traffic speeds and compared these with prevailing speed limits to identify slow moving parts of the network.  This information had been used to inform the development of regional and district work programmes.
A variety of measures were being developed and delivered in West Yorkshire to address traffic congestion and its causes.  These were set out in the ‘MyJourney’ West Yorkshire Local Transport Plan.

Congestion hot-spots on the local highway network corresponded with Calderdale’s Air Quality Management Areas (AQMAs) which had all been declared as a result of high Nitrous Oxide levels from traffic emissions.  The Council had an Air Quality Action Plan which was adopted in 2009 but the location of all the AQMAs on the main arterial routes through the district meant that any significant improvements in air quality at these locations would only be achieved by major interventions to reduce traffic levels or through changes in European Union and national regulations to improve traffic emissions or encourage a switch to cleaner vehicle technologies.  The West Yorkshire Low Emission Strategy was currently open to public consultation and sought to reduce carbon emissions and address issues of poor air quality on a regional basis.

Members commented on the following issues:-

· There were developments around the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), did these changes cover road structures?  In response, Officers advised that highway structures were a matter of judgement when making decisions on planning applications, however, there was a bias towards sustainable development.  There had to be a quantifiable sustainable impact to the road network to justify refusal of an application.

· What is the Smart Card concept?  In response, Officers advised that the Smart Card had been led by the Combined Authority and was based on the Oyster Card in London.  The Smart Card could be used across all public transport providers.
· What were car clubs?  In response, Officers advised that car clubs had been established by the Leeds City Region.  City Cars were now available at main railway stations which could be used by anyone, as long as they were a member of the scheme.  
· West Yorkshire was the worst region outside London for poor air quality.  Why?  In response, Officers advised that there had been very little investment in the area to address air quality issues in the area.  The topography of the area also caused issues.  Investment was needed to provide facilities for electric cars and an improved road infrastructure.

· Could traffic lights be switched off at night to save energy?  In response, Officers advised that some local authorities had tried this at roundabouts and pedestrian crossings and had put signs up to advise of this.  It would not be possible to switch off traffic lights at conflicting junctions.  This was covered under traffic law.

· There were always roadworks on different parts of Burnley Road and these caused numerous problems for businesses and residents in the area.  How would the Yorkshire Common Permit Scheme help this?  In response, Officers advised that there had been issues on Burnley Road which had been caused by the replacement of the gas network which was old and needed replacing.  The Common Permit Scheme would help the Council to manage this work in the future.  

· People were frustrated because services were digging up the road then taking several days to come to carry out the repair work.  In response, Officers advised that the Common Permit Scheme should help this as services will be given timescales to complete work.  Some repairs took longer because the parts were bespoke and had to be remodelled and made to order. 

· Could work on major routes be carried out during the night?  How do we know that the work being carried out is an emergency?  In response, Officers advised that various regulations could restrict when a road could be worked on and residents in the area had to be considered.  Gas emergency work had to be carried out under restrictions.  The closure of roads was dependent on where the work was.   

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the report be noted; and

(b) the Acting Director, Economy and Environment be requested to circulate to Panel Members the figures relating to traffic disruption and journey times before and after the implementation of the Yorkshire Common Permit Scheme.   

36 WORK PLAN

The Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Work Plan for consideration.
IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved subject to the following amendment:-
(i) a written report on the review of the Council’s Transport Service be submitted to this Panel early in the 2016/17 Municipal Year.

